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14 July 2020 
 
Jenny Marra MSP 
Convenor 
Public Audit and Post-legislative Scrutiny Committee Room  
The Scottish Parliament  
EDINBURGH  
EH99 1SP  
 
 
Dear Jenny 
 
Scotland’s City Region and Growth Deal 
 
Earlier in the year you wrote to Sally Louden, COSLA’s Chief Executive, seeking a response 
from COSLA to Audit Scotland’s report on Scotland’s City Region and Growth Deals. I am 
sure you will appreciate that a lot has happened since then and the work of COSLA and Local 
Government has been redirected to deal with the impact of the Covid-19 pandemic. That said 
we do not want to lose sight of this important topic especially at a time when we are looking to 
harness the full economic potential of Scotland to recover from the crisis. I therefore hope that 
this letter is helpful in your consideration of City Region and Growth Deal as well as wider 
regional economic cooperation.  
 
As you may be aware COSLA is not directly involved in individual City Region and Growth 
Deals. The Deals are a result of direct negotiations between the Local Authorities concerned 
and the UK and Scottish Governments. The recommendations from Audit Scotland which 
relate to Local Authorities appear to be reasonable but mostly relate to development and 
implementation of individual deals. They are, therefore, for individual Local Authorities to 
consider with their partners. 
 
Whist we do not have a direct role in the development of City and Growth Deals we have  
been involved in the development of regional economic policy which emerged from the 
Enterprise and Skills Review’s proposal to create regional economic partnerships. The 
proposal on regional economic partnerships itself has its roots within the early work to 
establish Deals, so there is a connection with the work of your Committee. Along with our 
partners in the Improvement Service, SOLACE and SLAED we commissioned research last 
year to determine the Local Authority perspective on how we can best drive regional, inclusive 
growth. This research and its follow up report, which developed the initial findings further, are 
available on the Improvement Service website and I would encourage the Committee to look 
at them as part of your considerations. We have also looked to develop our thinking on other 
related aspects of regional policy, including on transport and spatial planning which are 
strongly connected to economic development. As you may expect this work has been put on 
hold over the last few month, but with our partners we expect to return to it as soon as is 
practical.  
 



 
 
 

I know that all Local Authorities view City and Growth Deals as playing a key part in the 
economic recovery from the current crisis. Indeed, the importance of regional economies to 
the overall economic recovery of Scotland was emphasised by the recent the report from the 
Advisory Group on Economic Recovery. There is much within this report which is consistent  
with COSLA’s own position on how we should seek to recover the economy and we are in 
active discussions with Scottish Government on the role which Local Government can play to 
support individuals and businesses at this difficult time. However, we would wish to take the 
opportunity to emphasise one specific area which is relevant to your line of enquiry. The first is 
the importance of developing a place based response to the recovery. The impact of the 
Covid-19 crisis has not fallen equally on Local Authorities, communities or society as a whole, 
and we need to be able to respond flexibly to the needs of different areas and groups. In our 
view high functioning region collaboration is best built upon strong local services and the 
recovery response will be no different. Additionally, as we seek to recover economically from 
the current crisis there seems a developing consensus that we must do so in a  way which 
contributes to our goal of making a just transition to a carbon neutral economy no later than 
2045. This is a huge task which will require big changes to society and the structure of the 
economy. I believe that this can only be achieved by working with local people, and that the 
work to recover the economy post Covid-19 should lay the ground work for this longer term 
change. For this to happen, we need to put place at the heart of the recovery, even when 
working at the regional scale.  
 
As I have said, COSLA’s focus has been on supporting the development of wider regional 
economic policy. I realise that this is not specifically what you have asked about, but it is in 
large part an extension of the City and Growth Deals which have been established. I therefore 
hope that you may still find this helpful and if you have any follow up questions please do not 
hesitate to get back in touch. 
 
 
Yours sincerely  
 

 
 
 
 
Cllr Steven Heddle, COSLA Environment and Economy Spokesperson 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


